

# VENEZUELA

Amid an ongoing economic, political, and humanitarian crisis, reported attacks on higher education decreased during this reporting period. However, the government continued to repress protests and detain students. Reports of military use of schools increased slightly from the previous reporting period.

## Context

Political violence and insecurity increased during this reporting period. In May 2018, Nicolás Maduro won a second presidential term in elections marred by irregularities and without international independent oversight.<sup>2220</sup> On January 23, 2019, Venezuela's opposition-led National Assembly declared Juan Guaidó, the leader of the legislative body, interim president. More than 50 governments, including the United States, Canada and most South American governments, recognized the change in leadership.<sup>2221</sup> However, by the end of the reporting period, the country remained at a political impasse.<sup>2222</sup>

Many Venezuelans faced dire living conditions during this reporting period. According to a survey conducted by a consortium of Venezuelan universities, poverty rose from 48 percent in 2014 to 87 percent in 2017.<sup>2223</sup> Extreme rates of inflation, over two million percent per year at the time of writing, impacted residents' ability to afford food and access healthcare.<sup>2224</sup> The government repeatedly limited deliveries of humanitarian aid from international organizations; a first shipment arrived in April 2019, but a comprehensive large-scale humanitarian response led by the UN had yet to be implemented.<sup>2225</sup> Human Rights Watch reported that the crisis had contributed to high levels of violence, with security forces having killed nearly 7,000 people for "resisting authority" in 2018 and the first five months of 2019.<sup>2226</sup> According to the Venezuelan Violence Observatory, 5,364 children and young people died in 2018 as a result of police violence.<sup>2227</sup>

Approximately 4.8 million Venezuelan refugees and migrants were living outside the country as of December 2019.<sup>2228</sup>

The UN estimated that, as of April 2019, more than one million children had stopped attending school due to rising transportation costs and cuts to school feeding programs.<sup>2229</sup> In addition, rising rates of inflation decreased the value of teachers' salaries, leading some to stop going to work and forcing some schools to close.<sup>2230</sup> In border areas, many Venezuelan children attended Colombian schools, often using dangerous, informal crossings controlled by non-state armed groups to enter into the neighboring country.<sup>2231</sup> According to Human Rights Watch and other sources, children were at an increased risk of forced recruitment in these border regions, not only in Colombia by non-state armed groups, including the Ejército de Liberación Nacional (National Liberation Army) (ELN) and the Fuerzas Armadas Revolucionarias de Colombia—Ejército del Pueblo (Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia-People's Army) (FARC-EP) dissident groups, but also in Venezuela.<sup>2232</sup> The ELN and FARC-EP dissident groups, traditionally found in Colombia, maintained their presence across the border in Venezuela during this period.<sup>2233</sup> According to local NGO Fundación Redes, the non-state armed group Fuerzas Bolivarianas de Liberación (Bolivarian Liberation Forces) also forcibly recruited out-of-school children in Venezuela's border states.<sup>2234</sup>

In April 2018, *AFP* reported that the University of Zulia in Maracaibo reduced courses to three days a week in order to minimize the economic burden of travel to the university.<sup>2235</sup> In April 2018, the director of the University of Oriente in Cumaná stated that 25 percent of teaching staff and 40 percent of students had emigrated since 2016.<sup>2236</sup> Professors and students at the Central University of Venezuela in Caracas also told *AFP* that insecurity had increased on campus.<sup>2237</sup> More broadly, police, military, and intelligence officers continued to arrest university students and professors and violently repress their protests, sometimes aided by pro-government armed groups (known as "colectivos"), according to the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights and the UN.<sup>2238</sup>

## Attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel

During the 2017-2019 reporting period, GCPEA collected one report of an attack on school students, teachers, or other education personnel. On September 16, 2019, teachers reportedly marched in Caracas towards the Ministry of Education to protest against high student absentee rates and demand higher salaries and improved school infrastructure. Local and regional media reported allegations that, as teachers passed the line of National Guard and National Bolivarian Police, pro-government armed civilians fired seven shots in the air above the teachers to disperse the protest.<sup>2239</sup>



In addition, the Venezuelan Observatory of Social Conflict documented at least 388 protests related to education in 2018,<sup>2240</sup> and 925 education-related protests in 2019.<sup>2241</sup> The same organization also reported that, in 2018, 14 people were killed in the context of protests;<sup>2242</sup> in 2019, the number reported was 67.<sup>2243</sup> However, it is unknown whether any of the reported killings occurred during protests related to education, or whether those protests covered primary and secondary schooling or higher education.

# Military use of schools and universities

During the 2017-2019 reporting period, GCPEA collected approximately five reports of military use of schools and universities. No reports of such incidents were collected during the prior reporting period, which covered 2013-2017. In 2018 and 2019, non-state armed groups, pro-government armed groups, and Venezuelan National Guard forces used, or threatened to use, schools and universities for military purposes in several states across the country, including two reported incidents in Mérida state.

In 2018, Fundación Redes, a local NGO, received allegations that members of an armed group entered schools in Apure, Amazonas, Barinas, Bolívar, Táchira, and Zulia states. While occupying these schools, the armed group reportedly forced students to participate in recreational activities and perform plays that portrayed the armed group in a heroic light, and distributed materials to students about the group's history, philosophy, and political aims.<sup>2244</sup> The same organization alleges that members of armed groups entered at least 325 schools in 2019, in Amazonas, Apure, and Táchira, all states along the Colombian border.<sup>2245</sup>

On April 13, 2018, a group of at least 100 people calling themselves the "Socialist Commune Battle and Victory Unit" reportedly occupied the University of Los Andes' land, away from the main campus. The University used the farmland, located in El Vigía, Mérida state, for research and academic practicums, according to Aula Abierta, a Venezuelan NGO and academic freedom monitor.<sup>2246</sup>

In 2019, GCPEA compiled four reported cases of military use of schools:

- Local media reported that on an unspecified date between February 14 and 24, 2019, at least 17 unidentified armed individuals allegedly engaged in military training with rifles in Vuelvan Caras primary school in San Fernando de Apure, Apure state.<sup>2247</sup> A journalist claimed to identify at least one well-known member of an armed group through photos posted on social media.<sup>2248</sup>
- Local media *RetoPaís* reported that the national director of Fe y Alegría, a worldwide network of Catholic schools that runs 180 primary and middle schools in Venezuela, made a public complaint after a member of the National Guard and approximately 80 members of the military force requested to use San Javier del Valle school in the city of Mérida for military exercises from February 22 to February 24, 2019. The school director rejected the request and, in his public statement, referred to other requests made by officers to use Fe y Alegría schools for armed military exercises.<sup>2249</sup>
- On February 23, 2019, 100 pro-government militia members reportedly occupied a school in Ureña, Táchira state. International media outlet *Alianza News* reported the armed actors were in place to reinforce the border closure with Colombia instated around that time.<sup>2250</sup>
- On May 24, 2019, *CNN* reported that members of a colectivo were running a radio station from a small room in a primary school in Caracas.<sup>2251</sup>

## Child recruitment at, or on the way to or from, school

Fundación Redes, a local NGO, alleged that in 2018 and 2019 non-state armed groups entered schools, as well as visited students' homes, in rural areas of states along Venezuela's border with Colombia, such as in Delicias and San Antonio towns, Táchira state. Based on fieldwork and interviews with teachers, the organization reports that the armed groups collected students' information and gave them gifts and school supplies in an attempt to persuade the students to join their ranks.<sup>2252</sup>



#### Sexual violence at, or on the way to or from, school or university

In 2017, Human Rights Watch reported the sexual assault of a female student detained by police in Aragua state.<sup>2253</sup> No other reports were collected during the reporting period. Although the UN documented cases of sexual violence while political opponents and their relatives were detained<sup>2254</sup> and Human Rights Watch reported cases of non-state armed groups abducting and sexually abusing girls,<sup>2255</sup> the status of survivors as students, teachers, or academics was unknown.

#### Attacks on higher education

During the 2017-2019 reporting period, GCPEA collected at least 35 reports of attacks on higher education. Attacks on higher education decreased during this reporting period as compared to the 2013-2017 period, when hundreds of students were killed, injured, or detained and violent repression of protests occurred multiple times per year. Attacks peaked in 2014 and 2017 when police and National Guard forces, often accompanied by colectivos, repressed massive student-led protests.<sup>2256</sup>

In 2017, GCPEA collected 22 reports of attacks on higher education, primarily consisting of arrests and detention of university students and staff, and violent repression of protests.<sup>2257</sup> The NGO Aula Abierta documented at least 17 cases of arbitrary detention of academics in 2017 for a range of reasons, from publishing articles critical of the government, to participating in protests.<sup>2258</sup> The same organization recorded the deaths of 19 university students, the arrest of 339 university students, and the repression of at least 92 protests, organized by the academic community or attended by a large component of this community, all in 2017.<sup>2259</sup> However, GCPEA could not confirm if other sources also reported these same cases or whether these incidents met GCPEA criteria for attacks on education.

In 2018-2019, GCPEA collected reports of 14 attacks on higher education students and personnel, related to violent repression of protests, detention, and threats. This was a marked decrease from 2017, probably related to an overall reduction in the number of higher education protests which peaked in previous years, as well as a general shift from oneor few-issue protests against specific government policies, including those curbing academic freedom, to all-encompassing protests against government abuses and the humanitarian crisis.<sup>2260</sup>

GCPEA gathered five reports of attacks on higher education in 2018, all related to protest repression.<sup>2261</sup> Aula Abierta also recorded at least 51 incidents of insecurity on university campuses across the country between January and September 2018.<sup>2262</sup> Examples included:

- Bolivarian National Intelligence Services arrested two University of Los Andes law students in Mérida, on March 5, 2018, according to Scholars at Risk and local media outlet *El Nacional*. The arrests were carried out shortly after the student leaders gave a television interview demanding authorities end transit strikes that prevented students from attending classes.<sup>2263</sup>
- On November 14, 2018, state security forces reportedly raided the University of Carabobo, in Valencia, and threw teargas at students during student elections, according to Scholars at Risk. Prior to the elections, the Carabobo state governor reportedly imposed a state-appointed commission, which overturned the existing student electoral commission. The president of the student commission claimed to have received threats from the Carabobo governor before the raid.<sup>2264</sup>
- Scholars at Risk reported that on November 21, 2018, an estimated 400 students gathered at the Central University of Venezuela to protest poor learning conditions and the country's economic crisis. Hundreds of police and National Guard officers in riot gear reportedly barred students from leaving campus. Police eventually launched teargas at student protesters and students reportedly threw bottles and stones at police. At least a dozen students were injured by teargas.<sup>2265</sup>

In 2019, the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights reported the arbitrary detention of university personnel who criticized the government, as well as travel restrictions and the withholding of salaries.<sup>2266</sup>

GCPEA identified nine attacks on higher education in 2019, including threats and arrests.<sup>2267</sup> During this period, university students and staff working at medical schools and university teaching hospitals were also targeted; GCPEA classified several of these incidents as attacks on education. Instances of higher education attacks include:

- The National Guard allegedly arrested a National Experimental University of Yaracuy professor on February 23, 2019, while he was organizing a protest to denounce violations of professors' labor rights in San Felipe, Yaracuy state, as reported by Aula Abierta.<sup>2268</sup>
- On February 23, 2019, the President of the Federation of University Centers at University of Carabobo in Valencia, Carabobo state, reported through his Twitter account that he, along with the dean and other student leaders, was detained at a police station after being stopped while traveling towards the Colombian border in a University of Carabobo bus.<sup>2269</sup> Local media reported that the student leader had been detained in June that same year, allegedly as retaliation for the Federation of University Centers having taken its headquarters back from official groups several days earlier.<sup>2270</sup>
- On May 10, 2019, after breaking into the home of the president of the Association of Professors of the University of Los Andes, in Mérida, hooded and armed men reportedly painted a death threat on the wall. The Association had been advocating against violations of academics' labor rights, according to Aula Abierta.<sup>2271</sup>
- According to local and regional media, on November 14, 2019, National Bolivarian Police and National Bolivarian Guard officers allegedly used teargas and pepper spray on students, immediately outside the Central University of Venezuela, to impede their protest from continuing towards the Plaza Venezuela, in Caracas. The student protesters reportedly responded by throwing stones and other objects at the officers. Reforms to university elections and greater university autonomy were reported as the reasons for the march.<sup>2272</sup>

- <sup>2222</sup> Sam Meredith, "One year on: The day Venezuela became known as the country with two presidents," *CNBC*, January 23, 2020.
- <sup>2223</sup> Survey on Living Conditions in Venezuela (Encuesta sobre Condiciones de Vida en Venezuela), (Caracas: Andrés Bello Catholic University and Central University of Venezuela, February 2018); Venezuela Humanitarian Crisis (Geneva: ACAPS, 2018), p. 6; Zoraida Portillo, "Venezuela: science 'brain drain' threatens future of research," SciDevNet, March 12, 2019.
- <sup>2224</sup> Mayela Armas and Mariela Nava, "In Venezuela, not even the dollar is immune to effects of hyperinflation," *Reuters*, March 14, 2019.
- <sup>2225</sup> "Venezuelans receive first Red Cross aid amid crisis," *BBC*, April 17, 2019; "'Everyone needs to do more' to help suffering Venezuelans, says UN Emergency Relief Coordinator," UN News, November 6, 2019.
- <sup>2226</sup> "Venezuela: Extrajudicial Killings in Poor Areas," Human Rights Watch news release, September 18, 2019.
- <sup>2227</sup> "Youth between pain and hope," Venezuelan Violence Observatory (OVV) press release, February 14, 2019.
- <sup>2228</sup> UNHCR, Venezuela Situation, December 2019.

<sup>2229</sup> OCHA, "Briefing to the Security Council on the humanitarian situation in Venezuela," April 10, 2019; "Oral update report about the situation of human rights in the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela, Declaration of Michelle Bachelet (Informe oral de actualización sobre la situación de derechos humanos en la República Bolivariana de Venezuela), Declaración de Michelle Bachelet," UNHCR, March 20, 2019.

<sup>2230</sup> Vivian Sequera and Francisco Aguilar, "Venezuelan schools emptying as Chavez legacy under threat," *Reuters*, April 25, 2018; Belinda Soncini, "When Venezuelan teachers abandon low-pay jobs, parents are forced to become the teachers," *Miami Herlad*, June 26, 2018; Cristina Abellan Matamoros, Natalia Oelsner and Marta Rodriguez, "This university professor needs four months to repair his shoes," *Euronews*, July 25, 2018.

<sup>2231</sup> Steven Grattan, "Venezuelan students use risky crossing to get to Colombia school," Al Jazeera, March 15, 2019.

<sup>2232</sup> Human Rights Watch, "The Guerrillas Are the Police" Social Control and Abuses by Armed Groups in Colombia's Arauca Province and Venezuela's Apure State (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2020), pp. 17-20; Human Rights Watch, The War in Catatumbo – Abuses by Armed Groups Against Civilians including Venezuelan Exiles in Northeastern Colombia (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2019), pp. 33-35; "New Release 010 - Venezuelan migrants are recruited by armed groups in the Colombian-Venezuelan border (Boletín 010 – Migrantes venezolanos son reclutados por grupos armados en la frontera colombo-venezolana)," Fundación Redes, December 17, 2018; OCHA, Response Plan to Mixed Migratory Flows from Venezuela: April – December 2018 (Plan de Respuesta a Flujos Migratorios Mixtos desde Venezuela: Abril – Diciembre 2018), (Venezuela, 2018), pp. 3-4;

Jesuit Refugee Service, *Report on the Colombia-Venezuela Border Context (Informe de Contexto Frontera Colombo-Venezolana)*, (Bogotá, Colombia, 2018), pp. 38-40; R4V Coordination Platform for Refugees and Migrants from Venezuela, *Regional response plan for refugees and migrants for Refugees and Migrants from Venezuela: January – December 2019 (Plan regional de respuesta para refugiados y migrantes para las Personas Refugiadas y Migrantes de Venezuela: Enero – Diciembre 2019)*, (Venezuela, 2019), p. 18.

<sup>2233</sup> Human Rights Watch, *"The Guerrillas Are the Police" Social Control and Abuses by Armed Groups in Colombia's Arauca Province and Venezuela's Apure State* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2020), pp. 50-59; Human Rights Watch, *The War in Catatumbo – Abuses by Armed Groups Against Civilians including Venezuelan Exiles in Northeastern Colombia* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2019), pp. 33-35; "ELN Now Present in Half of Venezuela," *Insight Crime*, November 13, 2018; Fundación Redes, *Annual Report 2018 (Informe Anual 2018)*, pp. 18-19.

<sup>2234</sup> "Irregular armed groups exploit Venezuelan children and adolescents along the border (Grupos armados irregulares explotan a niños y adolescentes venezolanos en la frontera)," FundaRedes news release, December 16, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2220</sup> Tom Phillips, "Venezuela elections: Maduro wins second term," *The Guardian*, May 21, 2018; Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2019* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2019), p. 645.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2221</sup> Olivier Stuenkel, "How South America Ceded the Field in Venezuela," *Foreign Affairs*, January 31, 2019; Gabriel Elizondo, "Venezuela: 65 countries support Guaido, while UN backs Maduro," *Al Jazeera*, February 15, 2019.



<sup>2235</sup> Alex Vasquez (AFP), "Economic crisis forces slowdown at Venezuela universities," *Digital Journal*, April 19, 2018.

<sup>2236</sup> Alex Vasquez (AFP), "Economic crisis forces slowdown at Venezuela universities," *Digital Journal*, April 19, 2018.

<sup>2237</sup> Alex Vasquez (AFP), "Economic crisis forces slowdown at Venezuela universities," *Digital Journal*, April 19, 2018.

<sup>2238</sup> OHCHR, "Human rights violations in the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela: a downward spiral with no end in sight," June 2018, pp. iii, 34, 35; "IACHR Observes Persistent Human Rights Issues in Venezuela," Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (IACHR) press release, April 5, 2019.

<sup>2239</sup> Carmen Victoria Inojosa, "Chavista colectivos fired at educators' march in Caracas (Colectivos chavistas dispararon contra la marcha de educadores en Caracas)," *Infobae*, September 16, 2019; "Intense clashes in Caracas as a result of teacher protests (Fuertes enfrentamientos en Caracas por protestas de docentes)," *Red Más*, September 16, 2019; Arianna Romero, "Colectivos fire on teachers protesting in the vicinity of the Ministry of Education in Caracas (Colectivos disparan contra docentes que protestan en las adyacencias del Ministerio de Educación en Caracas)," *Diario Contraste*, September 16, 2019.

<sup>2240</sup> Observatorio Venezolano de Conflictividad Social, *Social Conflict in Venezuela 2018 (Conflictividad social en Venezuela 2018),* (Venezuela: Observatorio Venezolano de Conflictividad Social), January 18, 2019.

<sup>2241</sup> Observatorio Venezolano de Conflictividad Social, *Social Conflict in Venezuela 2019 (Conflictividad social en Venezuela 2019)* (Venezuela: Observatorio Venezolano de Conflictividad Socia), January 18, 2019, p. 24.

<sup>2242</sup> Observatorio Venezolano de Conflictividad Social, *Social Conflict in Venezuela 2018 (Conflictividad social en Venezuela 2018)* (Venezuela: Observatorio Venezolano de Conflictividad Social), January 18, 2019.

<sup>2243</sup> Observatorio Venezolano de Conflictividad Social, *Social Conflict in Venezuela 2019 (Conflictividad social en Venezuela 2019)* (Venezuela: Observatorio Venezolano de Conflictividad Social), January 18, 2019, p. 27.

<sup>2244</sup> Fundación Redes, Annual Report 2018 (Informe Anual 2018), (Venezuela: Fundación Redes, 2018), pp. 9-10.

<sup>2245</sup> Fundación Redes, "Colombian Guerrillas Recruit Venezuelan Kids to Join their Ranks (Guerrilla colombiana capta a niños venezolanos para ingresarlos a sus filas)," Fundación Redes news release, September 19, 2019, p. 3.

<sup>2246</sup> Aula Abierta, Report: preliminary situation of academic freedom and university autonomy in Venezuela, September - December 2018 (Informe: situación preliminar de la libertad académica y la autonomía universitaria en Venezuela, Septiembre - diciembre 2018) (Venezuela: Aula Abierta, 2019), para. 37.

<sup>2247</sup> "Miembros de la Corriente Revolucionaria Bolívar y Zamora (CRBZ) exhibiendo armas en escuela Vuelvan Caras de San Fernando de Apure. ¿Son legales estas armas? ¿De dónde las sacaron? ¿Es legal utilizar espacios educativos para "exhibición" bélica? ¿El MP investigará?" Tweet by @MiguelCardoza, February 26, 2019; "Military practices in Venezuenal schools denounced (Denuncian practicas militares en escuelas de Venezuela)," *RED+*, February 28, 2019; Sabastiana Barráez, "How Chavismo trains armed civilians in Venezuelan schools (Así entrena el chavismo a civiles armados en las escuelas venezolanas)," *Infobae*, April 7, 2019; Vanessa Moreno Losada, "Apure school used for military training with rifles (Usan escuela de Apure para prácticas militares con armas largas)," *Efecto Cocuyo*, February 27, 2019.

<sup>2248</sup> Vanessa Moreno Losada, "Apure school used for military training with rifles (Usan escuela de Apure para prácticas militares con armas largas)," *Efecto Cocuyo*, February 27, 2019.

<sup>2249</sup> "Fe y Alegría rejected use of its schools for military training (Fe y Alegría rechazó uso de sus escuelas para entrenamiento militar)," RetoPaís, February 25, 2019.

<sup>2250</sup> "As Venezuela Aid Standoff Turns Deadly, Maduro Severs Ties With Colombia," *The New York Times*, February 23, 2019; "At least 20 injured in clashes at Venezuela-Colombia border," *Alianza News*, February 23, 2019.

<sup>2251</sup> Patrick Oppmann, "The Venezuelan radio host leading an armed 'colectivo' in support of Maduro," CNN, May 24, 2019.

<sup>2252</sup> Fundación Redes, "Colombian Guerrillas Recruit Venezuelan Kids to Join their Ranks (Guerrilla colombiana capta a niños venezolanos para ingresarlos a sus filas)," Fundación Redes news release, September 19, 2019, pp. 1-5; Fundación Redes, "Irregular armed groups exploit Venezuelan children and adolescents along the border (Grupos armados irregulars explotan a niños y adolescents venezolanos en la frontera)," Fundación Redes news release, December 16, 2019, pp. 1-5.

<sup>2253</sup> Human Rights Watch, Crackdown on Dissent: Brutality, Torture, and Political Persecution in Venezuela (New York: Human Rights Watch, November 2017), p. 71. <sup>2254</sup> UN Human Rights Council, *Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the situation of Human rights in the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela*, A/HRC/41/18, July 5, 2019, paras. 38, 43.

<sup>2255</sup> Human rights Watch, "The Guerrillas Are the Police" Social Control and Abuses by Armed Groups in Colombia's Arauca Province and Venezuela's Apure State (New York: Human Rigths Watch, 2020), pp. 28-29.

<sup>2256</sup> GCPEA, Education under Attack 2018, p. 256.

<sup>2257</sup> A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2020\_references.pdf

<sup>2258</sup> "University Community Express Concern about the Right to Freedom of Detained Academics during 2017 in Venezuela (Comunidad Universitaria Manifiesta Preocupación Ante La Sostenida Afectación Del Derecho A La Libertad Personal De Los Académicos Detenidos Durante El 2017 En Venezuela)," Aula Abierta, Press release, December 2017 (accessed April 17, 2019).

<sup>2259</sup> Aula Abierta, Report: preliminary situation of academic freedom and university autonomy in Venezuela, September - December 2018 (Informe: situación preliminar de la libertad académica y la autonomía universitaria en Venezuela, Septiembre - diciembre 2018) (Venezuela: Aula Abierta, 2019).

<sup>2260</sup> Leila Miller, "Venezuela has seen major protests before. Why is this moment different?," *LA Times*, February 22, 2019.

<sup>2261</sup> A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2020\_references.pdf

<sup>2262</sup> Aula Abierta, *Report: preliminary situation of academic freedom and university autonomy in Venezuela, September - December 2018 (Informe: situación preliminar de la libertad académica y la autonomía universitaria en Venezuela, Septiembre - diciembre 2018)* (Venezuela: Aula Abierta, 2019).

<sup>2263</sup> "Michael Labrador and Jhoan Lobos were freed by the Control Tribunal (Michael Labrador y Jhoan Lobos fueron liberados por el Tribunal de Control)," El Nacional,

June 11, 2018; Scholars at Risk, *Freedom to Think: Report of the Scholars at Risk Academic Freedom Monitoring Project* (New York: Scholars at Risk, 2018), p. 25. <sup>2264</sup> Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, University of Carabobo, November 14, 2018.

<sup>2265</sup> Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Central University of Venezuela, November 21, 2018; "Police, students clash at protest in Venezuela," *AP*, November 21, 2018.

<sup>2266</sup> UN Human Rights Council, "Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the situation of human rights in the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela," A/HRC/41/18, July 5, 2019, para. 36.

<sup>2267</sup> A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2020\_references.pdf

<sup>2268</sup> Aula Abierta, Preliminary report: Reprisals against university students and staff in their work as human rights defenders (2018-june 2019) (Informe preliminar: Represalias contra universitarios en su labor como defensores de derechos humanos (2018- junio 2019)) (Venezuela: Aula Abierta, 2019).

<sup>2269</sup> "Repression and harassment against university students and staff demanding a humanitarian response in Venezuela (Represión y hostigamiento contra universitar-



ios que exigen respuesta humanitarian en Venezuela)," Aula Abierta news release, February 23, 2019; "8:46am Nos tienen retenidos en el Comando de zona GNB 42 al bus de la @UCarabobo que se dirige a Puerto Cabello junto a la rectora y los decanos, Presidente de la FCU, Presidentes de Centros de Estudiantes, Consejeros Universitarios," Tweet by @ Marlon Diaz G., February 23, 2019.

<sup>2270</sup> "Demands for liberation of student from the University of Carabobo detained by the Cicpc (Exigen liberación de estudiante de la Universidad de Carabobo detenido por el Cicpc)," *Diario 2001*, June 12, 2019.

<sup>2271</sup> Aula Abierta, Preliminary report: Reprisals against university students and staff in their work as human rights defenders (2018-june 2019) (Informe preliminar: Represalias contra universitarios en su labor como defensores de derechos humanos (2018- junio 2019)) (Venezuela: Aula Abierta, 2019), paras. 33, 34.

<sup>2272</sup> "Police repressed students with tear gas and pepper spray in the UCV (Policía reprimió con lacrimógenas y gas pimienta a estudiantes en la UCV)," *El Nacional*, November 14, 2019; "Venezuelan students were repressed with tear gas during a spontaneous protest in front of the Central University of Venezuela (Estudiantes venezolanos fueron reprimidos con gases lacrimógenos durante una protesta espontánea frente a la Universidad Central de Venezuela), *Infobae*, November 14, 2019.